
Exercise Goals: An Observation
By Patrick M. Tracy

Every year, countless people make resolutions as January 1st arrives, 
and one of the most common of these is to "get in shape."  Likewise, 
when we come near certain milestones in our lives, we form goals for 
our physical fitness.  Whether you're trying to get your bench press 
up before football season in High School or lose that gut before your 
fortieth birthday, there are ways to improve your chances for 
success.  Why is this worth consideration?  Because the vast bulk of 
all fitness goals are not met.  If everyone who resolved to get in 
shape did so, the shop on the corner would look like a Hollywood 
movie, populated with trim, muscular, sharp-eyed pretty people. 
Reality--yeah, not so much.  

Why should you heed anything I say?  Great question.  I've failed to 
reach my fitness aspirations as often as the next person.  I'm not 
rich, famous, or pretty.  I'd like to think it is because I've seen 
goals both succeed and fail, and really tried to understand what 
brought about these outcomes.  Perhaps some people who read this can 
skip past some of the trials and tribulations that have served as my 
tutor.

Why Goals and Resolutions Fail:

If we're always making these goals, but we never seem to make much 
headway, why is that?  What happens between the moment of inspiration 
and the point when we know that we've blown it?  Where do we keep 
going wrong?  Read on, and I'll discuss some of the classic blunders.

The Vagueness Nebula: One of the first mistakes that we make when we 
create a goal is in the the use of vague wording.  If we say, "I want 
to get in shape by summer," what are we really committing to do? 
What is our idea of "in shape?"  Many people say that they want to 
exercise "to get healthy."  Again, how do we measure success in this 
regard?  Vague, nebulous wording doesn't allow us any tangible 
measures of success.  It also allows us mental wiggle room, such that 
we can redefine our terms from day to day, and eventually rationalize 
our way out of the pursuit altogether.  If you find that your goal is 
abstract, without any concrete, objective statements, then you're 
opening the door to failure.

"Because I really should."  If you're creating goals in terms of 
something external to yourself, this could be a problem.  If, for 
instance, you're taking on an exercise program because your doctor, 
spouse, or concerned friend said you should, you have a custom made 
excuse in your hands from the very beginning.  Any time you are doing 
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a long-term set of tasks for someone else's benefit, this allows you 
to develop an unhealthy relationship with the tasks themselves.  You 
can paint yourself the martyr every time things get hard.  "I have to 
do it, for so-and-so's sake, damn them!"  Don't get me wrong.  There 
are times when an outside force for motivation is good.  Staying 
healthy so that you can enjoy your spouse, children, or friends can 
be a strong positive force.  Getting strong so you can succeed in a 
sporting endeavor is great.  The trick is, YOU have to be the central 
hub of this process.  YOU choose to exercise or slough every day. 
Thus, you need to determine that the impetus to do so, even if it's 
for someone else's sake, comes from within.

"So they'll like me better."  Taking on an exercise program under the 
proviso that it will make you prettier, improve your social standing, 
or give you magical powers over your romantic objects of desire sets 
us up for perilous straits.  Can exercise make you prettier?  To some 
extent, yes.  Magical powers?  Probably not.  

Taking a hand in controlling your own body, your own appearance and 
capability--that's all healthy stuff, stuff that can really build 
your self esteem.  Undertaking these notions strictly for the purpose 
of gaining someone else's approval isn't healthy, however.  There's 
no guarantee, no matter how hard you work out, and how assiduously 
you adhere to your diet, that it will make people love you.  If you 
succeed in the gym but fail, in the sense that you have not attained 
the love and respect you hoped for, this can explode in your face. 
Please beware of this pitfall, and avoid it if you can.  Exercise so 
you'll like yourself better.  That confidence will probably be 
contagious, and spread to those around you, but you can't force it.  

"I'm gonna be the strongest Jedi ever!"  Is setting big goals, very 
tough goals, a bad thing?  No.  No one would ever accomplish 
something awesome if they were unwilling to challenge themselves to 
do a task that was deemed foolish or impossible.  That said, these 
are "shoot the moon" goals.  These are goals that should hover on the 
horizon while the more reachable successes are met, one by one.  Keep 
in mind that the most ambitious goals must be broken into chew-able 
parts, so we can appreciate the steps on the journey.  Maybe we will 
never hit the wildest of our goals, but this is also okay.  It's the 
enthusiastic journey that defines us.  Perhaps your goal is to hoist 
a 600 pound deadlift, and it seems a thousand miles away.  The only 
way to get there is to hoist ten pounds more, then ten pounds more 
than that.  Make your dream goal, then figure out ways to determine 
if you're getting closer to it.  Nothing is achieved with the waving 
of a magic wand, and we wouldn't appreciate it half as much if it 
were.
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All Evidence to the Contrary:  Is your goal asking you to change one 
or more of your habitual behaviors?  Are you asking yourself to "play 
against type" to accomplish what you've focused on?  Are you making 
the same challenge that you have failed to meet for the last ten 
years?  In this case, it's very important to understand that your 
previous failures are not vague hints.  They're telling you 
something.  Namely, that you may be going at the whole issue in the 
wrong way.  It's said that continuing to do the same thing over and 
over while expecting different results is madness.  If the goal 
you're setting, whether it be losing that twenty pounds or getting 
your 5K time down by a minute, is something you've rammed your head 
against for years with no improvement, you'll need to step back and 
figure out why.  (More on this later.)

In an Ideal World, Going Downhill, With a Tailwind:  If meeting your 
goals is reliant upon everything conceivable going right, then you're 
in trouble.  It's not going to happen.  You'll miss a workout now and 
then.  You'll feel less than Jake some days.  You might get injured 
or have a failure of enthusiasm after your pet rabbit dies in a freak 
gardening accident.  You may reach the edge of your endurance, 
strength, or prettiness threshold and make no headway for a while. 
Things will go wrong.  Account for them, and be pleased if you make 
more progress than your sensible goals forecasted.  Don't necessarily 
assume that you'll face a worst-case scenario, but don't imagine that 
things will function as if you were in possession of all the cheat 
codes to the game of life.

That's enough talk about failure for now.  Let's move along to ways 
we can succeed, and thought processes that can lead us toward making 
the most of our goals.

Self Analysis:

There are a vast numbers of axioms, aphorisms, and lame-ass quotes 
that could be sited here.  The main thing is, if we don't have a 
grasp on our own beginning situation, we'll find it hard to change 
things.  Thus, we need to ask questions of ourselves before we 
articulate specific goals or create a time table for reaching them.

Where Am I?  This is the part where we establish a baseline from 
which we will progress.  We take the "before" picture.  We weigh 
ourselves.  We see how fast we can run, how high we can jump, how 
much we can hoist.  We write down how we feel, day to day, and if 
there are ways we would like to feel better.  If we don't know where 
we were, we won't be able to tell how much progress we've made.  If a 
statistic will be looked at for progress later, we'll need to measure 
it at the start.  
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If our goal is to do ten pull-ups, we'll need to know how many we can 
do on Day One.  If it's six, then doing ten is probably a short-term 
goal.  If it's "none", then it may take a bit longer.

How Did I Get Here?  We have to know the road behind us to establish 
the tactics we'll need to change ourselves.  We'll need to be honest 
with ourselves about destructive habits, toxic environments we may 
experience, bad influences from outside, time constraints, and 
ongoing responsibilities.  Anything that has brought us to where we 
are now, and that might cause us difficulty as we're attempting to 
reach our goals.

Why Am I Setting These Goals?  Here, again, we have to be honest. 
Even if our aim is to appease our vanity, we have to face that. 
Appeasing vanity isn't the most admirable goal, but if it will serve 
as leverage to make us keep going, get healthier, and achieve other, 
more functional goals at the same time, we will make the best of it.

What Needs To Change?  Here, you'll need to look back at what you 
discovered about the journey you've taken to get where you are. 
You'll need to isolate the behaviors, influences, and obstacles that 
will make it impossible to reach your goals.  Can they be eliminated? 
Do you have the fortitude to do so?  If they can't, can they be 
reduced, redefined, or otherwise de-emphasized in your life?  If 
there is an intractable problem that will, if we're honest with 
ourselves, always undermine any exercise goal we set, we need to 
understand that and plan accordingly.  

If the obstacle is internal, and you're not ready or able to change, 
that's an issue that you may want to seek out help to understand and 
overcome.  If the issue is external, sometimes just talking things 
out with the people involved can lead to surprising breakthroughs, 
allowing more leeway than you may have imagined.  Not everything is 
easily altered, though.  We will have to plan within the limits of 
what is possible.  If we are serious about our aspirations, however, 
we'll need to make them a priority, giving ourselves the best chance 
to succeed.

How Do I Get There?  Okay, so you've got your goals in order, and you 
understand some of the reasons why you haven't been able to hit those 
goals before.  Now, we'll have to examine what sort of strategy 
you're going to use to get there.  In other words, how are you going 
to improve?  If you want to achieve goals x, y, and z, make sure that 
the program you're undertaking is supporting those goals.  Also, make 
sure that the goals themselves are not contradictory.  Training to 
bench 500 and run a marathon don't really go together.  Try to do 
both, and you set yourself up for failure.  If you don't really know 
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how to construct a plan to get where you want to be, you'll need to 
do some research, maybe read a few books on the subject, and pick a 
training method that is proven to work within your parameters.  If 
you find yourself floundering at this stage, it may be necessary to 
reach out for help.  It's likely that you have at least a few friends 
that might give you pointers.  Failing that, you can always pay a 
strength coach or fitness pro to help you create a plan.

What's My Timetable?  If we have a finite period of time, this helps 
us to remain on task and motivated.  Make the deadline for evaluating 
our level of success specific.  It could be in six weeks, or six 
months, depending on the ambition level of our goals.  You'll notice 
I said "level of success", rather than success or failure.  If we've 
made our best effort and improved, that is a level of success.  We 
fail only if we quit.

How Will I Know If I'm Winning?  In most cases, you'll be able to 
tell if you're getting closer to your target by virtue of being able 
to train harder, lift more weight, run faster, and so on.  It's wise 
to keep track of your progress and assess each workout in terms of 
both objective and subjective success.  Objective improvement 
includes performing a task faster, for a longer time, or with 
increased resistance.  Subjective improvement includes being able to 
do a finite task with less perceived strain or discomfort.  

What Happens After?  Once we get through with evaluating our 
progress, we'll need to attain some perspective.  If we hit or 
exceeded our goals, how will we challenge ourselves in the future? 
Are there whole new vistas beyond, and do we want to explore them? 
Are we pleased to stay at this level of fitness?  In either case, 
we'll have to devise a strategy to either improve further or maintain 
our newfound abilities.

If we didn't achieve all our goals, how close did we get?  Were there 
events or choices that we made which kept us from the success level 
we hoped for?  Was our approach sound, or are other training methods 
required to get where we want to go?  After answering these 
questions, we can create a new timetable and new training strategy.
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The Three-Tier Method for Training Goals:

Here's a method for creating and evaluating a training program.

The Three Types of Goals:

Functional: These goals are quantifiable insofar as they provide an 
improvement to fitness or capability in a broad category of human 
movement.  These can be both subjective and objective, but must be 
definable in some way.  An example of these would be a goal of being 
able to touch one's toes comfortably, or to get up from a prone 
position with greater ease.  Other functional goals could be to 
reduce pain, improve quality of life in various ways, or to change 
our body makeup.  Such goals as losing some number of pounds, 
decreasing our cholesterol count or resting blood pressure, or 
becoming able to move easier/longer/more confidently are all 
functional goals.  These are important goals that we need to 
enumerate and find ways to test.  Our program needs to stress our 
bodies in such a way as to improve these functions of our health.

Performance:  These are almost always finite, objective goals.  If 
your goal is to increase a lift to a particular weight, to decrease 
your time on a particular event, or to jump higher or throw further, 
these are all performance goals.  These are the most straightforward 
of all exercise goals, but it is surprising how often even 
experienced athletes fail to set down specifics in this regard, 
instead relying on the untestable "workout more" or the vague "get 
stronger" as stated desires.  Without specific goals, we have but 
little to guide us when we're creating an exercise program.  

Clearly, if we want to squat more, we'll need to choose the exercises 
that support that goal.  If we're hoping to do better at a given 
sport, in which our performance is more subjective, we'll need to 
understand the ways in which more measurable performance elements can 
support that sport performance.  For instance, a basketball player 
benefits from a good vertical jump, strong sprinting ability, and 
high cardiovascular endurance.  These are all testable 
characteristics that we can monitor.  The methods for improving those 
performance characteristics will need to be taken into account and 
addressed in our training regimen.

Aesthetic:  Here, we diverge from the spirit of the goal types listed 
above, and recognize that we are motivated by our appearance, as 
well.  The entire culture of fitness has a strong undercurrent of 
aesthetics at its core.  From the Greek ideals of body symmetry set 
forth in ancient statues to the bulging muscles on a bodybuilding 
stage, the look is important.  Movie stars in action movies are not 
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shown to be muscular and chiseled by accident.  It is okay to have 
these goals.  It should, in fact, be acknowledged as normal.  Liking 
the way we look aids us in our everyday life just as much as physical 
capability.  

This should not, however, be taken as license to choose unhealthy 
methods to arrive at our aesthetic goals.  An aesthetic goal should 
never be arrived at by compromising our functional health.  Examples 
of this would be using dangerous chemicals to achieve our ends, 
practicing unhealthy eating habits, or training in ways that lead to 
permanent damage to our bodies.  Most fitness enthusiasts are aware 
that all of these things do happen, especially in pursuance of the 
outer reaches of human endeavor.  In some cases, athletes will make 
the devil's bargain to risk serious, permanent harm to reach their 
dreams.  For highly paid sports stars, perhaps this can be defended, 
but most of us are amateurs, and we will all have to live out our 
lives with the damage we do to ourselves.

So, what does that mean?  If our goal is to look great on the beach 
next year, we have to understand what that suggests.  It probably 
hints that we need to decrease body fat percentage, build up muscle 
complexes that are out of symmetry, and take action to make sure our 
skin is healthy and protected from the sun.  If we want to lose our 
protuberant belly, we'll need to strengthen the muscles of the core, 
lose body fat, and probably improve our cardiovascular performance 
through endurance exercise.  Just like performance and functional 
goals, aesthetic goals inform us as to what methods will be needed to 
get where we want to go.  

Putting the Three Types of Goals into Practice:

Brainstorming:  Consider for a moment what your prime motivations are 
for embarking upon a period of exercise.  Write down all the hopes, 
dreams, and aspirations that kindled your enthusiasm to exercise. 
Give yourself just a few minutes, and don't be bashful about writing 
anything that pops into your head.  Don't censor yourself.  If some 
of your rationales are in the form of, "Become the master of the 
universe," or "get noticed by girls/boys," that's fine.  

Organizing:  Now, go ahead and look at that list and divide them into 
the three types listed above.  Look at the segment on why goals fail, 
and eliminate or restate goals that seem to fall into one of the 
mistake categories.  If in doubt, leave the goal in.  

Prioritizing and Assessing Compatibility:  Once the goals are divided 
up, go through each of the three types and choose the MOST important 
goal.  If you have a lot of goals, go ahead and prioritize down to 
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the top three in each type.  Consider the most important three goals. 
Are they cohesive, or do they suggest different requirements?  If the 
goals in the three categories all seem to go hand-in-hand, you're 
golden.  

For instance, if your performance goal is to improve your sprinting, 
jumping, and physical strength, your functional goal is to gain 
twenty pounds of quality weight, and your aesthetic goal is to look 
bigger and tougher, these are all compatible goals.  

If your goals diverge from each other, that will make things a little 
more difficult.  If you want to improve your deadlift and squat as a 
performance goal, but your functional goal is to reduce total body 
weight and your aesthetic goal is to "get skinny", these goals are 
not easily compatible.  Granted, it is possible to get stronger while 
losing weight, but it is much more difficult.

Devising a Basic Strategy:  Consider your top goals.  How hard will 
it be to reach them within a finite period of time?  Will they 
require you to split your focus between two or more disparate 
exercise methodologies?  If so, think of the strategy it will take to 
confidently move in that direction.  If not, find the goal that is of 
paramount importance and focus on that one, saving the contradictory 
goals for another time.

Analyzing Secondary Goals:  Once a clear direction has been set by 
your highest priority goals, go through those lower on the list. 
Will the pursuance of your primary goal(s) automatically lead to 
these others?  If so, retain them.  If not, decide if they can be 
reached without sacrificing progress toward your primary goals.  If 
they would distract you too much, give them the axe.

Enumerating the Possibilities:  At this point, we have a concise list 
that is, at least, compatible in general scope.  Now, we have to 
consider the exercises that will best support our goals.  In the case 
of lifting goals, the primary exercise itself will be emphasized, as 
well as a few supporting lifts that will strengthen the target areas. 
With functional and aesthetic goals, consider which exercises will 
have a positive influence upon this quality.  Remember that a level 
of general conditioning and fitness must be maintained, even if we 
have very specific goals in mind.  We would prefer our bodies to be 
in balance and symmetry.

Our primary few goals should be allotted the lion's share of our time 
and effort.  Our general health should be addressed as a major 
concern, but taken care of in the most efficient and expedient way 
possible, so as not to distract us too much.  Our secondary goals 
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should be fit into the program as time and energy allow, perhaps 
trained on otherwise restful days or improved upon by passive 
(energy-wise) means such as lifestyle choices.

Choosing the Best Tools:  At this point, we should have come to 
conclusions about the exercises that will take us closer to our 
goals.  We might have a large list.  Prioritize this list such that 
the most effective exercises are given the most time and energy, 
discarding those of lesser impact.  Keep in mind that we do not 
introduce these plans into a vacuum.  If the most effective exercise 
is one you absolutely detest, it's better to pick a slightly less 
effective solution, but one you will actually be motivated to 
accomplish.  It's no fun to keep doing something you hate.  If you 
hate the exercise just because you're not good at it, though, perhaps 
you owe it to yourself to spend the time and improve.  Many have been 
held back because they chose to keep doing "comfortable" exercises, 
rather than challenge themselves.

Finalizing the Workout Plan:  Now that we have determined the 
activities we will need to do, we'll need to create a schedule or 
workout plan.  Taking into account your availability, energy level at 
different times of the day, and enthusiasm, create plans for exercise 
sessions through the week.  The number of sessions per week must 
correspond with your availability.  In terms of time allotment, I 
urge you toward shorter sessions, with 1.5 hours being a soft 
maximum.  In terms of lifting, an hour or less is ideal, as our 
bodies have a finite amount time in which they can sustain the 
endocrine levels required for muscle growth.

Recuperation periods must be worked into your schedule.  The body 
often needs at least forty-eight hours to recover from hard exercise, 
especially lifting.  This means that anything more than three or four 
sessions per week will lead to over-training in the long run.  Often, 
people who just keep "working harder" will find limited gains, as 
they are tearing their body down, rather than building it up.

Find the most difficult elements of your exercise regime and spread 
them out across your workout sessions.  It's no good to have 
everything hard happen on one day, then have a cakewalk on another. 
I like to have one or two really tough things as centerpieces for a 
workout session, then a few less strenuous exercises.  Don't over-
complicate things.  If two exercises train similar movement, pick 
one.  Alternatively, you can rotate back and forth between similar 
exercises to keep yourself fresh.

Creating a Timetable:  With your workout plan in place, make some 
ballpark estimate of how long it will take you to reach the goal that 
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seems most remote.  If you can't really come up with a random number, 
just set a finite amount of time, somewhere between several weeks and 
several months.  That's when we'll see how much progress we've made. 
At that point, we can make new goals, attack unmet goals with new 
approaches, or simply keep on with our familiar plan, giving 
ourselves another chunk of time.

Evaluating Success:  As we reach the end of our allotted plan, we 
will have the opportunity to evaluate how our goals interacted with 
one another.  If we have met or exceeded our goals, this is not the 
end.  In order to maintain our capabilities, we'll still need to keep 
at it.  If we wish to improve even further, we have to consider our 
prior experience and let that inform us as to strengths and 
weaknesses in our plan.  If our plan has brought us into a place of 
stalled progress, we may need to innovate.  If we are still making 
steady strides forward, we are likely safe to continue.  

Advanced Strategies:  We may need to undertake a multiple-stage 
strategy to achieve some goals.  For instance, bodybuilders often 
work primarily for sheer muscle size for some time, then work to 
shape that muscle and hone their physique with completely different 
techniques.  In the same way, an Olympic Weightlifter might train 
with basic strength lifts like the squat and deadlift to develop raw 
power, then drop those lifts back into a support status while working 
on form, speed, and technique.

Final Thoughts:

There are many ways to arrive at a plan for bringing about your goals 
in terms of athletic pursuits.  This is but one example, and its 
process may not be viable for everyone.  That said, I hope it proves 
to be, at the least, an interesting diversion.  In the broader sense, 
some of the concepts here may be applicable to goal-setting in 
general, though a few of the specifics may have to be tweaked to 
allow for a better fit.

Happy Lifting!
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